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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of October 9, 2008

Regular Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Chairperson Maturo called the meeting to order at 7:35 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Hunter, Lentz, Munir, and Chairperson Maturo

Absent:
Commissioner Parker


Staff Present:
Senior Planner Tune

ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Commissioner Hunter moved to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Munir and unanimously approved.  
CONSENT CALENDAR
1. Approval of Draft Minutes of August 28, 2008 Regular Meeting

Commissioner Munir moved to approve the August 28 minutes as presented.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and approved, 3 – 0 – 1 (Commissioner Hunter abstaining).
ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

There were no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Chairperson Maturo reported that the Commission had received some miscellaneous communications and an email from Beth Grossman requesting a continuance of the hearing for the Sierra Point design guidelines.  
OLD BUSINESS


1.
CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING:  Sierra Point:  Design Guidelines Amendment DGA-1-08; Proposal by the City of Brisbane to update and amend the Combined Site and Architectural Design Guidelines for Sierra Point in their entirety; APN 007-163-010, -030 & -040; 007-164-010 & -020; 007-165-010, -020, -040, -050, -060, -070, -080, -090, -100, -110 & -120


Commissioner Hunter moved to continue this matter to the meeting of October 23, 2008.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and unanimously approved.

NEW BUSINESS

1.
PUBLIC HEARING:  7000 Marina Boulevard; Variance V-4-08 and Sign Review SR-17-08; variance to the “Sierra Point Building-Mounted Signage Standards” to allow 6 ft. by 50 ft. wall sign on north side of building; Arrow Sign Company, for Walmart.com USA, applicant; SRI Seven Marina LLC, owner; APN 007-165-120

Senior Planner Tune said the Sierra Point sign program divides the office park into three zones.  In order to ensure that signs are clearly visible from both directions of the freeway, larger signage is allocated for zones farther away from the freeway.  Senior Planner Tune noted that the building at 7000 Marina Boulevard is on the far size of the middle zone, with the building at 5000 Marina Boulevard blocking its visibility from the freeway to the west.  He stated that the applicant, Walmart.com, is proposing a sign on the northwest side of the building to be visible from southbound Highway 101, farther to the north.


Senior Planner Tune advised that the sign program allows signs in the middle zone to be 6 feet tall, 41.5 feet long, and 249 square feet in area.  Walmart.com is proposing a sign 6 feet high, 50 feet long, and 300 square feet in area.  Senior Planner Tune reviewed the findings necessary for the Planning Commission to approve a variance.  He said that in this case, in order for the Walmart.com sign to be visible from the freeway, it would need to be larger, similar to the signs allowed in the far zone.  Without a variance, the sign would not maintain the proportions of the corporate logo at a size that would be clearly legible from the freeway toward the northwest.

Senior Planner Tune noted that the Planning Commission has approved similar variances for the buildings at 8000 Marina Boulevard and 2000 Sierra Point Parkway to maintain the legibility of company logo signs.  He drew attention to the proposed conditions recommended by staff, and noted that the applicant will be required to obtain a building permit prior to installation of the sign.  He added that the blue, internally illuminated Walmart.com sign complies with all other City requirements.  Senior Planner Tune indicated that staff recommends conditional approval of the variance and sign review.


Commissioner Hunter asked how far from the freeway was Walmart.com’s smaller sign on the southwest side of its building.  Senior Planner Tune said he was not sure of the distance of this sign and the freeway, but estimated it was at least as far as the proposed larger sign would be.  He pointed out that the window of visibility from the freeway to the south is very limited.  Senior Planner Tune noted that the size of the smaller sign was determined by the space available on that side of the building.

Commissioner Hunter said the staff report indicates that Zone 3 is at least 1400 feet from the freeway, and this sign in Zone 2 would be 1350 feet away from the freeway.  He noted that the signs in Zone 3 have a maximum length of 48 feet, 2 feet shorter than the proposed sign.  Senior Planner Tune confirmed that understanding.


Commissioner Hunter asked how much the Wylie Technology sign exceeded the maximum length.  Senior Planner Tune said he did not recall the exact dimensions, but noted that the Wylie sign was a stacked logo rather than a long sign.


Commissioner Hunter pointed out that Section 6.1.3 of the size regulations states that the maximum size may not always be permitted.  He said that this applicant was asking the Commission to approve a sign that exceeds the maximum size.  He commented that the purpose of establishing standards and distance zones is to provide a sense of cohesiveness and proportion for the whole area.  Commissioner Hunter observed that allowing an exception to the maximum standard seems contrary to this intent.

Chairperson Maturo opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant and members of the public.

Tom Salmon, Arrow Sign Company, applicant’s representative, clarified that the Hitachi sign is 8 feet high.  He said the applicant calculated distances from Highway 101 to determine the best viewing angle, and a 6-foot-wide sign worked best for the building.  He noted that the 50-foot width is necessary to maintain the proportions of the corporate logo.


Commissioner Hunter asked about the relationship between Walmart.com and Walmart.  Courtney McCrane, Walmart.com, replied that Walmart.com is a subsidiary entity of Walmart.  Commissioner Hunter questioned the need to make the “dot-com” distinction on the sign.  Ms. McCrane stated that the subsidiary has a different culture, a different logo, and a separate brand from Walmart.  She said Walmart.com has been operating from the 7000 Marina Boulevard location for the past eight years.  She noted that the purpose of the proposed sign is to make people aware of Walmart.com’s presence.


Commissioner Lentz asked about the possibility of reducing the length of the sign and making it wider.  Mr. Salmon said he would be happy to provide copies of the shop drawings showing the available space on the building and the dimensions of the sign.


There being no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Hunter made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Lentz, to close the public hearing.  The motion was carried unanimously and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Lentz said he found the staff’s recommendation appropriate, given the visibility of the building from the freeway.  He noted that he would have reservations about making such an exception if the building was closer to the freeway or if the name on the sign was longer.  Commissioner Lentz commented that the Sierra Point sign program serves as a good guideline, but not a strict rule.  He observed that the applicant’s request seems reasonable and consistent with other signs in the area.

Commissioner Lentz asked what zone the Hitachi building was in.  Senior Planner Tune responded that both the Hitachi and Wylie buildings were in Zone 2.  He estimated that the Hitachi building was a bit closer to the freeway than the applicant’s building.

Commissioner Munir commented that it was difficult to base a standard on specific dimensions because the size of corporate logos and the lettering on signs can vary considerably.  He advocated using the sign program as a guide, but not as an absolute standard.  He noted that the Planning Commission needs to use its best judgment in light of all the circumstances, including distance from the freeway, visibility, size of building, and compatibility with the signs on surrounding buildings.  Commissioner Munir said he understood the company’s desire to make a distinction between Walmart and Walmart.com.  He added that he had no problem with the proposed sign.

Chairperson Maturo acknowledged that there were some special circumstances in this case.  She observed that the overall square footage of signage is consistent with Zone 3, although the proposed length is longer than the maximum.


Commissioner Hunter pointed out that the applicant is proposing the maximum height allowed in Zone 2.  He noted that the length is 20 percent longer than the Zone 2 maximum and 2 feet longer than the Zone 3 maximum.


Chairperson Maturo said she had no problems with the company’s desire to distinguish the Walmart.com logo and brand.


Commissioner Lentz stated that he was not comfortable approving a sign longer than the maximum for Zone 3.  He suggested reducing the length to 48 feet.  Commissioner Hunter observed that a variance would still be required to allow a 48-foot length in Zone 2.


Commissioner Munir said he would prefer a standard based on the number and size of the letters in the company name rather than just the dimensions.

Commissioner Lentz proposed approving a variance to allow a sign consistent with the requirements for Zone 3.  Commissioner Hunter expressed his opinion that this would be a reasonable compromise.  Mr. Salmon indicated that he was willing to reduce the length of the sign to 48 feet. 


Commissioner Lentz moved to approve a variance for a maximum sign size of 48 feet by 6 feet.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hunter and unanimously approved.

2.
STUDY SESSION:  Draft Affordable Housing Ordinance

Senior Planner Tune said State law requires that the City adopt a density bonus ordinance, and the City’s Housing Element calls for inclusionary housing requirements.  He advised that in order to comply with recent changes in State law, the City hired attorneys to prepare an affordable housing agreement for the mixed-use project at One San Bruno Avenue and an affordable housing ordinance for the entire City.  He noted that the draft affordable housing ordinance includes density bonus provisions and inclusionary housing requirements.  Senior Planner Tune explained that the purpose of this study session was to give the Planning Commission an opportunity to review the concepts and approaches in the draft ordinance before forwarding it to the City Council. 

Senior Planner Tune noted that the density bonus provisions in the California Government Code require cities to allow more units than would normally be permitted under zoning regulations if a developer makes a certain percentage of units affordable, provides senior housing, donates land, or provides a childcare center.  In addition, cities must offer incentives, which may include modifications to development standards, as necessary to make the provision of affordable units economically feasible.  Senior Planner Tune stated that the proposed affordable housing ordinance incorporates the minimum State density bonus requirements.  He noted that the Housing Element adopted in 2002 called for density bonuses greater than required by State law, but that with the recent changes in the law, increasing the minimum density bonus percentage and the number of required incentives, staff believes no further increase on the City’s part appears to be warranted.    

Senior Planner Tune said the Housing Element’s inclusionary housing program called for requiring developers to make a portion of units affordable to low- and moderate-income households.  He said the original intent was to require that 15% of the total units be affordable, but to avoid complications with fractions, the Commission asked that the requirement be broken down into a chart, which is included in the draft ordinance.  Senior Planner Tune pointed out that staff recommends setting six units as the minimum size project subject to these provisions, so as not to discourage utilizing the full potential of 7,500 sq. ft. infill sites in the R-3 District, which would be allowed a maximum of 5 units.  In addition, staff recommends that the requirement for rental projects be split between very-low and low-income affordable units, because Brisbane’s market-rate rents have typically been affordable to moderate income households.  

Senior Planner Tune explained how the sales price or rent for inclusionary units would be calculated, based upon the moderate, lower and very-low income levels set by the State.  He reminded the Commission that it had preliminarily suggested that the inclusionary provisions target the middle of the moderate and lower income levels to make the units more affordable.  Senior Planner Tune pointed out that this approach, though, would conflict with State standards for affordable units to qualify for Redevelopment Agency production credit.  He added that the City Council’s Low & Moderate Income Housing Subcommittee has recommended using the standard affordability formula to determine eligibility, as was done in the case of the One San Bruno Avenue project.  

Senior Planner Tune said that, although the Commission had originally proposed that all affordable units be required to remain so in perpetuity, the City’s consulting attorneys recommended that the draft ordinance parallel California redevelopment law, with affordable units offered for sale remaining affordable for at least 45 years, and affordable rental units remaining affordable for at least 55 years.  He noted that since most homes turn over more frequently than every 45 years, and with the clock resetting upon resale, this term would, in effect, result in perpetual affordability in most cases.

Senior Planner Tune advised that the City’s consulting attorneys also suggest providing a variety of incentives for inclusionary housing to help offset the cost of developing the affordable units, including allowing the inclusionary units or lots to be smaller.  He noted that the provision of smaller units could also help relieve existing overcrowding due to the limited availability of 1-bedroom units.  Smaller units typically have lower maintenance costs and homeowner association dues.  Senior Planner Tune suggested that if secondary dwelling units were accepted as inclusionary units in single-family subdivisions, the could be subject to recorded rent restrictions to assure that they remain affordable to lower and very-low income households, unlike standard secondary dwelling units.  


Allowing these various incentives would avoid mandating uniformity in the design of all of the units in a project, said Senior Planner Tune, while it would still be possible to assure that the inclusionary units would be of good quality through Design Review by the Planning Commission.  He said the Habitat for Humanity projects have demonstrated that modest units on smaller lots can blend successfully into neighborhoods of market-rate housing.


Senior Planner Tune welcomed comments and direction from the Planning Commission.  He recommended that the Commission adopt the resolution of intention to initiate the formal process of adopting the affordable housing ordinance.

Commissioner Hunter asked about the possibility of providing affordable housing for target groups such as police officers, teachers, fire and rescue workers, and others who provide essential services for the community.  Senior Planner Tune recalled that this idea had been discussed, but it was not part of the package that emerged from the joint meeting with the City Council.  He added that such provisions could be added.

Commissioner Hunter asked how well the affordability agreement worked with the One San Bruno Avenue project.  Senior Planner Tune responded that he understood that qualified buyers were found for the two affordable units, and there were no problems with the restrictions.


Commissioner Hunter asked how the requirements would apply to units converted from owner-occupied units to rental units or vice versa.  He observed that the economic downtown could result in more rental conversions.  Senior Planner Tune said he would review the ordinance to make sure this is addressed.  

Commissioner Hunter noted the 1999-2006 Housing Element program that called for reducing the parking requirements for units occupied by disabled people.  He noted that ample parking close to units is particularly important for people with disabilities.  Senior Planner Tune said accessible parking spaces are usually twice as large as normal spaces, so requiring more accessible spaces would in effect increase the parking requirement.  Commissioner Hunter said he understood that rationale.  He also questioned the Housing Element program that recommended reducing parking spaces for elderly people, and Senior Planner Tune responded that elderly people typically have fewer cars per household. 


Commissioner Lentz expressed interest in finding out which households in the community were considered low-income and moderate-income.  He said additional information might show that the lower-income people tend to be teachers, police officers, and other providers of essential services.  Commissioner Hunter recommended designating certain professions necessary to sustain the community and offering incentives to keep those people in Brisbane.  He suggested focusing more on the type of occupation rather than just the income levels.


Commissioner Lentz commented that the Habitat for Humanity project prohibits owners from renting their units, and he asked if a similar prohibition would be part of the affordable housing ordinance.  Senior Planner Tune replied that the Habitat for Humanity project was funded in part by sweat equity, and the intention of the prohibition may have been to ensure that the people who helped build the units would also live there.  He said the proposed affordable housing ordinance does address changes in circumstances that might warrant modifications to the affordability requirements.


Commissioners discussed whether the ordinance would allow affordable units to be passed on to heirs, and whether rents would be reset when rental properties changed hands.  Senior Planner Tune noted that keeping units affordable in perpetuity might be one way of avoiding such problems.  


Commissioner Munir suggested making affordable units subject to the City’s green building ordinance.


Senior Planner Tune said the draft ordinance will come to the Planning Commission for a public hearing before going to the City Council, and the Planning Commission can recommend revisions as part of that process.


Commissioners discussed the issues identified by staff.  There was consensus among Commissioners to support the six-unit threshold, keeping units for sale affordable for low- and moderate-income buyers and rental units affordable for very low and low-income tenants, using the state standard for defining affordability, keeping for-sale units affordable for 45 years and rental units affordable for 55 years, and allowing affordable units to be different types and sizes than market-rate units.  Commissioners asked staff to clarify the provisions regarding inheritance and changes in an owner’s status.

Commissioner Hunter moved to adopt the Resolution of Intention as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Munir and unanimously approved. 

Commissioner Lentz recommended that the Commission further discuss housing approaches appropriate for Brisbane in the 21st century.  He suggested considering incentives targeting certain occupations and encouraging developments that reduce carbon emissions.
ITEMS INITIATED BY STAFF


Senior Planner Tune drew attention to the proposed meeting calendar for November and December.  To avoid conflicts with holidays, he suggested holding meetings on November 13, December 4, and December 18.  Commissioners approved this schedule. 
ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION


Commissioner Lentz said he would be unable to attend the October 23 meeting.  Commissioner Hunter indicated he would not be available on December 4.

Commissioner Hunter apologized for missing the last couple meetings due to business out of town.  He indicated that he would have an opportunity to review the meeting minutes and agenda materials before the next meeting.
ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Hunter made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Lentz, to adjourn to the Regular Meeting of October 23, 2008.  The motion was unanimously approved and the meeting was adjourned at 9:00 p.m.

________________________________
______________________________

William Prince, Director


Theresa Maturo, Chairperson

Community Development Department
Planning Commission

